Draft Faculty Senate Minutes

October 19, 2009

Present: Terry DeHay, Donna Mills, Sherry Ettlich, Emily Miller-Francisco, Anne Chambers, Dennis Dunleavy, Dave Carter, Pete Nordquist, Wilkins O-Riley Zinn, Mark Krause, Steven Jessup, Fredna Grimland, Doyne Mraz, Dennis Slattery, Bill Hughes, Jody Waters
Absent: Greg Pleva, Mary Carrabba, Mada Morgan, Kathleen Page, Mark Siders, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld
Visitors: Jordan Marshall, Jim Klein, Mary Cullinan, Paul Steinle, Kemble Yates, Raj Parikh
Meeting was called to order by DeHay at 4:01pm  

Agenda:

1.  Approval of minutes from October 5, 2009: 

No corrections. Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by Chambers. Motion passed with none opposed; no abstentions.
2. Announcements:
No announcements.
3. Comments from President Cullinan

Budget director candidates are on campus this week. This is an important position that has been open for 1.5 years in order to save money, but it is now necessary to fill the position. Hopefully one of these candidates will be chosen. All are invited to hear the candidates’ presentations. 
The Latino Education Achievement Project Summit was held at the Medford Library this week. The event was very successful; several hundred people attended and brought a strong, positive spirit. Students from SOU, RCC and local high schools spoke of their experiences as first-generation students; also discussed were ways to come together and coordinate to bring Latino students to SOU and other institutions. Many thanks to Josie Wilson for her involvement in this project.

The meeting with campus “neighbors” regarding the Master Plan held on October 5 went well. Attendees provided a lot of input, many questions were answered, and matters were clarified. It was a good meeting and it will be useful to have this input as we move through the City’s approval process.

The Athletics Task Force will meet this week. 

The Executive Council is working on implementing goals for 2009-2010 based on the Strategic Plan, which is being taken to various councils on campus for feedback and plans to move into implementation. The Strategic Plan has now been available for over a year and we are now interested in what we need to do to move it forward. We don’t want to spend another year working on big picture issues, but to make the plan operational. Thoughts and suggestions are welcomed. We need to be looking at where we want to be in terms of enrollment, financial and planning goals.  An event will be planned for January; intent is to regularize the planning process, evaluate one-year status, and set goals for the next years. 

We are waiting feedback from enrollment specialist Roger Pugh, who visited campus last week to provide a pro bono enrollment consultation, and provide some thinking on approaches to enhance enrollment. There is indication that our numbers will be up a bit for 09-10, but not as high as we had hoped. We are working on plans for Winter/Spring and Fall 10, and want to ensure involvement from the academic side and a closer connection between Academic Affairs and Enrollment. An Enrollment Planning Group has formed, which includes Deans of each college, ESC, Academic Affairs, and Student Affairs.

Discussion:

DeHay: Regarding the Campus Master plan, have projects been submitted to the City for approval?

Cullinan: Plans for student and faculty housing have been prepared but have not been submitted; but we do need to move forward – this is a 10-year plan. Hoping to develop private/public partnerships to improve student housing and provide affordable faculty housing.

Dunleavy: Asked if the perception of SOU as a “slumlord” came up at the meeting; Cullinan responded that they did not encounter this at the meeting. Outreach to residents of the neighborhoods adjacent to the university has been productive. 

Mraz: Asked about the number of applicants for the Budget Director; Cullinan was not part of the hiring committee, so number of candidates was unknown but three finalists have been selected and brought to campus this week. It was also clarified that this was the position previously held by Al McCoy. 

4. Comments from Provost Klein:
Nothing to report; various matters are in process and will be presented at the next meeting.

5. Student Senate Report from Jordan Marshall:

ASSOU Elections will be held this week and work is beginning on revamping and reexamining the student fee process, particularly identifying student organizations that receive funds that go unused. 

The Student Leadership Forum will start in Winter 2010; this is an exciting opportunity to provide leadership opportunities to students. Marshall urged faculty to encourage students to apply.

Voting drive for the January special election is underway.

6. AC Report from Bill Hughes:

Reported on a productive meeting with enrollment consultant Roger Pugh who asked many good questions. Other items discussed at AC this week were: the online catalog process, specifically the extended “product cycle” for new course development; the possibility of new course proposal forms being available online while in the approval process; and the designation of “Center” for by-law and other matters (concerning new social science research and environment/sustainability academic units).

Discussion:

Steinle: Clarified that the new course proposal form is already online.

Information Items:

7. Election Committee:
Dennis Slattery has agreed to fill the vacancy on the Elections Committee.  Slattery welcomed the new Dean of the School of Business, Dr. Raj Parikh.

8. Technology Council (Jim Klein):
Announced that Paul Adalian, Dean of Library, has agreed to serve as Chair. DeHay encouraged additional expressions of interest from others, as Senate will provide one representative to this council. Dunleavy will be the Senate representative, and expressed excitement about the latest incarnation of this body.

Nordquist: how many will serve on this committee and what is the process for identifying members?

DeHay: one member each from the Library and Business schools, and education; two members from CAS; suggested that the Deans will suggest potential members for consensus.

Mraz: What is the charge of this committee? 

DeHay: The Charter was distributed at the last meeting. 

9. Honors Program Report (Fredna Grimland):

Grimland provided a brief history of her involvement with Honors, directed senators to the report on the Honors Program distributed prior to and at the meeting, and then reported on current status, short-term goals and long-term goals. In addition to current Honors courses listed, Grimland also noted one Theatre Arts course had been left off, and expressed hope that multiple sections of each department prefix will eventually be part of the Honors offerings. She expressed appreciation for the School of Business’ commitment to providing Honors courses. 

Fall 2009 numbers indicate 111 students enrolled in honors courses this fall. Honors program staff and faculty would like to increase that number, and particularly to increase the numbers of 300 and 400 level courses, as well as Explorations courses (only four Honors Explorations courses are offered at the moment).  She would also like to see study abroad courses be made eligible for Honors designation, and to see every department on campus represented in the program.   

Other priorities for the program are to increase opportunities for potential Honors students by ensuring that eligible students know application procedures, and to attain funds to help draw students into the program by means of scholarships. Presently, there is very little budget for scholarships, and funding streams need to be identified and enhanced. 

Based on National Collegiate Honors Council (NCHC) information, Grimland expressed support for homogeneous sections with only Honors students, as this seems to stimulate better learning and interaction among the students, but funding is a barrier. Eventually, she would like to see SOU be the only institution regionally offering only Honors-only sections. 

Other campuses’ experiences gleaned from NCHC data suggest value in differentiating small campus/large campus Honors programs, and planning for strategies to draw faculty into Honors by identifying and nurturing faculty with passion and skills for teaching these courses. 

Major concerns include the lack of additional remuneration/incentive for instructors; assessment and evaluation of honors courses, particularly the heterogeneous sections; serving transfer students; and a lack of focus in the program. Departments are frequently concerned with lower SCH in their courses when Honors sections are offered, and new courses will require additional funding. USEM has been the cornerstone for drawing students into Honors, but we tend to see dispersion after students leave their first year, and we need better structure and tracking to bring students into Honors in their chosen majors. Alternative course offerings, such as 1-credit hour Honors Seminars once each year are also seen as attractive options to consider. 

Grimland concluded by offering to visit departments to meet with faculty and invite further participation. 
Discussion:

Mills: Do we have any student feedback?

Grimland: Yes, largely very positive. Certain professors’ courses fill up faster than others, and promotion of courses is necessary to draw honors students. We are working on winter term planning to help low enrolled courses.
Slattery: What would a reasonable budget for Honors look like? 

Klein: Two major funding issues: how do you get students into program and how do you get faculty to participate? 

Grimland: Ideally, we would like two to four $5,000 scholarships per year for incoming students, and ways to pay faculty back for the additional work that Honors teaching involves (approximately 5% pay grade increase; The University of Tampa cited as example). 
Cullinan: More funding would also allow enrichment of Honors students and classes, such as taking students to professional conferences and publications featuring their work. Grimland agreed. 
Ettlich: Encouraging departments and chairs would be much easier if courses can be backfilled. This has been a successful tactic in the past, however courses still needed to draw a minimum enrollment, normally 10. 

Jessup: Reported that he was asked to provide an Honors Integration course several years ago, and observed a roughly 50% drop in enrollment as a result; his observation is that Honors designation can lower enrollment due to perception among students that demands will be greater in “H” designated course. However, smaller class size is a positive effect; students can be more engaged in a smaller class. 

Grimland: Asked to what this drop was attributed, suggesting the difficulty of the course.  Jessup thought not, since the course was taught the same way as the non-Honors section, but that the Honors designation does generally encourage lower enrollment.  
Grimland: Announced that a table will be set up in Cascade this week to provide information to students about Honors. 

Slattery: What are the benefits to students of taking these courses?  

Grimland: Intrinsically, students are learning more and learning better, and the completion of Honors courses and the Honors degree is often perceived as a reflection of a superior student who may go the extra mile as an employee once he/she is out on the job market. 
Slattery: Are we selling the benefits to students? How do we convey this to students? It begins with a conversation, marketing, getting the word out there, but it takes time for students to realize the intrinsic value of these things. It is a challenge to educate students about the benefits. 

Jessup: Small class sizes benefit students and greater interaction makes for a higher quality course.

McLellan: Having participated in many Raider Registrations, she observed that it depends on what students were specifically interested in. 

10. Association of Oregon Faculties (AOF) Report (Kemble Yates):

AOF is the statewide body that represents faculty interests. Yates reported that this has been a particularly challenging and frustrating biennium. A major issue is the upcoming vote on the tax increase. AOF learned that its paid lobbyist also took the contract to lead the campaign to get the tax increase on the ballot. This was disquieting for AOF and the lobbyist has been dismissed.  A search for a new lobbyist will be undertaken. The current situation is “scary”, but is also perceived as an opportunity, and the association will be looking to reorganize and to determine its future direction. AOF and IFS have not worked closely together recently, and AOF is looking forward to working more with IFS. Yates also noted a correction on information distributed about AOF: annual dues are $90, not $95 as written.  

A brief discussion followed concerning the qualifications and possibilities for a new lobbyist and the current political climate in the state. 

Discussion Items:

11. Replacement on Curriculum Committee:

DeHay announced a change in Curriculum Committee membership. Eric Levin (Theatre Arts) will replace Maggie McLellan, who has resigned. Ettlich noted that voice approval had not taken place. DeHay announced that Levin will replace McLellan for voice approval. 

12. Catalog Conversion and Curriculum/Catalog Preparation Change (Paul Steinle):

Steinle distributed documents detailing the catalog and curriculum review processes. Three concerns motivated these changes:

1.  Catalog printing costs of $30-35K motivated the decision to look at online catalogs; several companies were considered and ACALOG, a national company with 6-7 years of experience was selected to provide our online catalog database product and conversion support. Over the summer, a catalog conversion team comprising representatives from Academic Affairs, Enrollment Services, IT, Publications, and others, met to plan the new catalog and curriculum procedures. The new catalog will replace the current “static” document with a new, flexible and modifiable database, with features including search capacity, and ability for students to generate individual portfolios. This new catalog also complements proposed changes to the entire curriculum development process. Business and Art are piloting the new system.

2. A need to refine the current curriculum review process, which emerged primarily from concerns over the short period of time given to Deans to review new curriculum. Under the current system, the Dean’s review period is 2-3 weeks. 

3. Divergences between the online catalog and Banner, since the processes of data entry into the two systems have not been synchronized. The new system will break one process into two streams: catalog prep and curriculum prep. The new catalog/curriculum process will include:

· 2-step preparation process for the catalog: one, an xml document; and two, Banner entry;

· An xml file for this year’s catalog 09-10; next, the catalog team will use the xml file to create the ACALOG database, reconfiguring what already exists and moving forward with this as the “living catalog”;
· Modification of the existing database for each new cycle; while each year’s catalog will be frozen and archived: 
· Curriculum preparation review, starting in January 10; at the end of the summer, material will go to data entry and to Penny Thorpe to review and organize,

· BANNER and ACALOG entry to be done by the same person and be completed by mid-September (this time frame was proposed since the summer is traditionally a slack time for other work); 

· The responsibility of each department to prepare, review, and enter copy into the system; units that are piloting this procedure will report on its efficacy/ease (anticipated for January 10). 

Steinle presented a PowerPoint detailing the timeline from AY 09-10 to the new 16-month cycle into AY 10-11, took questions, and discussed the justification for these new procedures. Each unit’s review of catalog copy will now take place in March or April, which will build more time for review. In the current iteration, Senate does not receive curriculum changes until spring, which tends to lead to a backlog. There is too much to look at with too little time. 

The new “extended product cycle” is an increase from 9 months to 16 months, but to bring a new course forward, faculty member can now introduce the course any time between January and May. 

As documented the FAQs distributed at the meeting, courses can be submitted as late as November with the Provost’s approval. New courses go first to Chairs, then to the Dean, then to Provost. The new system makes the review process much more manageable for Deans and increases opportunities to bring new courses forward and get through full review. 

Currently, the Curriculum Committee tends to get bogged down, and has been asked to address concerns with documentation of course viability. The new course proposal is an online, auto fill-in format, with spaces for Chairs of departments affected by new curriculum to sign off and indicate approval. This is a direct response to concerns raised in Senate in AY 08-09. 

Discussion:
Mraz: Asked where ACALOG is located.
Steinle: ACALOG is not local, but is participating in 10 meetings with our team to oversee the process and work step-by-step with us. 
Ettlich: Some catalog changes don’t require Senate approval, while some do. Is there a way to fast-track minor changes that don’t require Senate approval (altering a prerequisite, for example); could this be more responsive to these kinds of changes?
Steinle: This is possible, if we get 90% of changes in by January, then we have time for the other 10%
McLellan: In our department we have so many tweaks and revisions of description of changes in classes, who would vet that information before it gets entered?
Steinle: Department chairs will always be the first to review and edit catalog copy; we anticipate that other department personnel will then edit. Most changes will be cut and paste, but we will know who is making changes.

Chambers: Department editors, does that mean Chair or faculty members? 
Steinle: Undetermined; this could be any faculty member, office managers; anyone who is good at this.

Summary of continued discussion follows:

DeHay suggested that we conclude and revisit this discussion in a future meeting. Several concerns about the new curriculum review procedures were raised by Chambers, Waters, Ettlich, and Dunleavy, suggesting that further consideration will be required to address issues including the added responsibility of faculty members to review course offerings in other disciplines, and whether the new system discourages new curriculum development. Steinle noted that the Curriculum Committee had approved the new procedures unanimously, but that Senate will ultimately have the final decision. Waters noted that two separate issues need to be addressed in future discussions: development of the ACALOG database, and the new catalog and the curriculum review process and recommends that we address these separately. DeHay concluded the discussion and called for a further discussion including the Chair of the Curriculum Committee. Ettlich asked what action will be called for once discussion has concluded, whether this discussion will precede an action item, and again expressed interest in ensuring that minor changes can be dealt with quickly if the entire process is to be implemented. DeHay suggested that we invite the Chair of the Curriculum Committee to a future Senate meeting and to place this matter on the agenda as a discussion item. Additional questions and comments were referred to Steinle. 

13. Addition to Agenda: FPAP and FPAR guidelines (Sherry Ettlich):

Ettlich thanked Emily Miller-Francisco who called attention to inconsistency between the new 5-prong categories in 2009-10 FPAP and FPAR guidelines and current bylaws. Ettlich distributed a memo detailing concerns and the recommendation of the Constitution Committee that the bylaws not be changed, except for altering language to indicate that professional development and scholarship had been split into two categories. New FPAP and FPAR guidelines reflect reportable items that are useful when evaluating a faculty member’s performance against the promotion guidelines either for annual evaluations or colleague evaluations. They have never been an exact match for the promotion guidelines. 

Therefore, the Constitution Committee recommended: 

1. No change in current bylaws expect to correct the language concerning professional development and scholarship;

2. Amendment to 2009-10 FPAP and FPAR guidelines to reflect the appropriate categories: teaching, course/curriculum development, advising, professional development (professional faculty) or professional development and scholarship (professorial faculty); service to the institution, service to the community.

Ettlich noted that FPAPS and FPARS are due November 1st, which makes it unwise to flip back to the old categories but that this is the only Senate meeting prior to the November deadline which creates a difficult situation for us. 

Discussion:

Mills: Must we follow the old guidelines or may we use the older ones? 

Ettlich: You need to get approval to use the old guidelines. Math was successful in getting department approval to use the old guidelines since we had already completed FPAPs and FPARs according to the old guidelines. Provost Klein has aligned FPAP and FPAR categories to the promotion categories of teaching effectiveness, professional development, scholarship, service and collegiality, aligning the categories that faculty report on to meet promotion criteria.

Chambers: If we don’t use the list here, it’s difficult to know where we put advising.

DeHay: The list appears in the bylaws this way (with advising).

Mills: Following the Provost’s guidelines, we can grant an exception. 

Ettlich: We have to get approval. We recommend no change to the bylaws, but correcting the oversight of not splitting the guidelines concerning professional development and scholarship that was passed and that next year we use the correct list. 

Chambers: Doesn’t summer fit there? I thought summer was end of academic year? 
Ettlich: Summer is considered the fourth quarter of the year. However, due to the timing of FPAPs and FPARs being prepared late in the spring and due early in the fall, it is often included with the upcoming year for those plans and reports.

Waters: Why are we doing PAPs and PARs at same time? 

Ettlich: It has been this way since the formation of the College of Arts and Sciences. Once CAS merged so many units into the college, all schools and the college were moved to one October 15th deadline, but the due date was postponed to November 1st, this year. Reports are supposed to be written in spring and submitted in fall.
Zinn: Isn’t collegiality already in the guidelines?

Ettlich: The activities reported should demonstrate the individual’s collegiality even though they are not asked to specifically address that point. Chairs and colleagues review these reports when preparing evaluations and will look at the type of activities reported as one source of evidence regarding collegiality. 
Zinn: Expressed concern that faculty in her department were already very confused, and that she wants clarity so that she can report back accurately to her colleagues. 

Francisco: I am concerned about addressing collegiality; I strongly support not putting it in the FPAPS and FPARs. 

DeHay: Collegiality will be evaluated in colleague evaluations; these are for you to report activities. 

Chambers: Concern that there is such confusion and November 1 is fast approaching.

DeHay: We may have to ask at Chairs’ Councils at CAS and ED for Deans to use flexibility with faculty. 

Ettlich: We need to decide if this is appropriate and to publish language and vote on it at our next meeting. We brought it as a discussion item so that we can put it out to faculty for comment. 

DeHay: Clarified that we can vote on this as an action item, but we must agree and give this to Sherry to draft language to reflect the change now. 

Ettlich: We are proposing the status quo solution. With regard to the November 1 deadline, she recommended that we adhere to new guidelines or request permission from Deans to use the previous ones. For example, since faculty in the Math department had already prepared their reports, they chose the latter route. 

Chambers: Does each Chair in CAS need to send out a memo to Alissa? Will there be a problem with the Dean granting exceptions?

Zinn: My understanding was that it was only the FPAP that needed to look different. 

DeHay: Several issues here; mistakes were made, a cleanup is in order, guidelines did not fit in with bylaws and we will need to clarify and send out new guidelines prior to next spring. But, this memorandum has to be published and then come back for Senate vote before it goes out again. 

Ettlich: We can’t override the Provost, but it is the Senate’s prerogative to point out that the guidelines did not fit in with the bylaws.

Meeting adjourned by DeHay at 5:54pm.
